VILLAGE OF COXSACKIE
BOARD MINUTES
June 11, 2018


Mayor Mark Evans called the Board Meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.  Present were Trustee Stephen Hanse, Trustee Donald Daoust, Trustee Joseph Ellis and Trustee Dianne Ringwald. 

A motion to approve the minutes from the May 14, 2018 Board Meeting and dispense with reading of the same was made by Trustee Ringwald and seconded by Trustee Daoust. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes.  The motion carried.

Correspondence Received

A letter was received from the Department of Health regarding the approval of the sprinkler system hook-up at the school for the football field.

A letter was received from the Department of Transportation advising of $100 million in grants available for Transportation Alternatives and Congestion Mitigation and Air Quality Improvement Program.

A request was received from the Town of Coxsackie to provide sewer hook-up capacity to the new Town Hall/Highway Garage.

A letter was received from the NYS DEC advising that the fence work on the Old American Valve site is done and new keys were provided to the Village.

Liaisons & Board Reports

Trustee Ringwald reported that the Public Works Department has been busy with spring clean-up as well as spring projects. They set up owl stands including some in new locations, and the flags were hung in time for the Memorial Day parade and will stay up throughout the summer months. The men patched potholes throughout the Village, and rehung a stop sign which had been knocked over at the corner of Riverside Avenue and Noble Street. They also installed a new stop sign by the Police Station. They hung buntings on the Village Building for Memorial Day, and rebuilt a catch basin on Lafayette Avenue by the McQuade Park entrance. The men repaired a collapsed sewer line at the intersection of Washington Avenue and New Street, and also had to repair a service line which was damaged during the sewer repair. They blacktopped over the sewer break on Washington Avenue after it was repaired, and finished trimming and painting the dug out at the McQuade Park baseball field. The men installed a shelf in the storage closet at the Village Building, repaired curb boxes at 45 and 47 Sunset Boulevard, and 20 Elm Street. Trustee Ringwald stated that they repaired a water break on Bailey Street, and oversaw Village Clean-Up Day which was held on Saturday June 2nd which went well. 

Trustee Daoust reported that the Water Department completed their annual fire hydrant flushing throughout the Village, and gave 10 radio read water meters to Aaron Flach to be installed on Mansion Street. They disassembled a fire hydrant at 26 Bailey Street, at the intersection of Bailey Street and Plank Road, and ordered parts needed for repair. The men turned water on for the new irrigation system at the C-A High School and a 3-inch radio read water meter was installed. Trustee Daoust stated that the annual DEC inspection of the Lamella and the lagoon area was completed. Trustee Daoust reported that the Wastewater Department did mark outs of the sewer lines before digging was conducted, and they met with Kinsley Power for repairs on the West Coxsackie Pump Station generator circuit board. The board was replaced, and the problem was resolved and back online. Trustee Daoust stated that the Wastewater Treatment Plant is operating at a 98% removal, and all preventative maintenance is complete and up to date.

Trustee Ellis reported that Fire Truck M5-1 must have repairs done, and E5-2 had its annual pump and chassis service done. He said that 5 sets of turn out gear have been ordered, and the Fire Department is trying to think of what they would like to do with the old 2.2 Scott air packs. Ipads are in Fire Trucks E5-2 and E5-3 but the Fire Chief is looking for good truck mounts for them. Trustee Ellis stated that the Officers Meeting will be held on June 12th, and they are working on a Committee to review the By-laws. The Fire Department is looking for an additional room adjacent to D.M. Hamilton Firehouse to use for storage, and an Officers room for D.M. Hamilton Officers, with a training bail out window on top. Trustee Ellis stated that he is pleased to announce that the leaking roof at D.M. Hamilton will be addressed as of tonight with the approval of the quote received from Double-O Builders to do the repairs. 

Trustee Hanse reported that the Planning Board Chairperson, Pat Maxwell, is taking a leave of absence, and Robert Van Valkenburg, Jr. will be appointed as a temporary Planning Board Chairman, and Deidre Meier will be appointed as a temporary Secretary of the Planning Board. Trustee Hanse reported that the Code Enforcement Officer issued 9 building permits and 8 violations. The violations mostly consisted of high grass/weeds, unregistered motor vehicles, and junk/trash in the yard.

Trustee Ringwald reported that the Ford Police car #314 has been at Lacy Ford for the past 3 weeks awaiting a new replacement of the engine/drive train to be installed. The repair is being covered by Ford and is not costing the Village anything. The Police Chief is pleased to announce that the NYS Civil Service has decided to reinstate our previous status to hire non-civil service exempt part time employees. This provision in civil service law allows municipalities to once again hire Police Officers as the Village had previously, and not mandating that the Village use the civil service list exclusively. Trustee Ringwald stated that she is happy to announce that the Village will be swearing in Ryan Maisenbacher as a new Coxsackie Police Officer this evening, and he will be a welcomed addition to the Village’s Police Department. Both the Hunger Walk and Memorial Day Parade held in the Village went very well. The Police Department is now in preparation for the 5K sponsored YMCA walk/race on June 16th at 8 a.m. The Police Chief has been in contact with Beyer Fleet regarding delivery of the new Patrol Car. The new Police car will be a Dodge Charger, and the Police Chief has ordered the striping package and hopes that the Police Department can have the car available for use prior to the Riverside Festival. The new computer server is up and running and it seems to be working well. Trustee Ringwald stated that the Register Star and the Daily Mail newspapers did an exclusive article on the Village’s School Resource Officer Program. The reporters shadowed Officer Ryan Williams for a day and documented the events that occurred while he was working at the school. The Police Chief is meeting with other Chiefs and the NYS Police to develop similar programs and a collaborative response to active shooters in our county. 

Mayor Evans reported that there will be a sign on the building, as well as a camera, for a safe internet exchange point. This provides a safe, visible, and well-lit area for people to meet and make exchanges after purchasing items on-line. This came as a recommendation from Police Chief Mento. Mayor Evans stated that the Washington Avenue Sidewalk Project has been completed. Both Maggio and Sons and Delaware Engineering did a great job collaborating on this project. The sidewalks will provide a great safe route to school for kids, as well as walking adults. He said that NYS DOT mandated the gradients of the sidewalks for handicap accessibility. Mayor Evans stated that the Village is making great progress on the radio read meter installations and that 72% have been installed. He said that the 2018-2019 budget has been completed and that there is a -.3% tax decrease. Some major projects to be completed this year is the McQuade Park playground, re-paving Elm Street, Freleigh Place, Hillcrest Street and a portion of Matthew Lane, and continuing the sidewalks down Mansion Street. Mayor Evans stated that the Ipads for the Fire Trucks were a great purchase. This allows the Firemen to be able to bring up a map and hydrant locations. As the County 911 center gets upgraded the Firemen will also be able to see pictures of the houses, previous call data and whether there are any notes of weapons. Mayor Evans stated that on this evening’s agenda you will notice that there is a motion to approve candidates to the Article 10 Siting Board for the Hecate Company submitted solar project. Their project was submitted to the Public Service Commission and it was determined that they must follow the Article 10 siting process. Part of this process states that the Village must nominate people to a Siting Board. Up to 4 people can be nominated and the deadline is June 13th.

Motions & Resolutions

A motion to approve the quote received from Double-O Builders in the amount of $32,700.00 to replace the roof at D.M. Hamilton Firehouse was made by Trustee Ellis and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve establishing a Safe Internet Exchange Point at Village Hall and posting a sign as designated, for folks to have a safe location to meet and make exchanges after purchasing items on-line, per recommendation of Police Chief Mento was made by Trustee Ellis and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve appointing Robert Van Valkenburg, Jr. as temporary Planning Board Chairman, and Deidre Meier as Secretary of the Planning Board was made by Trustee Ellis and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve hiring Ryan Maisenbacher as a part-time Police Officer was made by Trustee Ellis and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve scheduling a Public Hearing for eminent domain proceedings for obtaining the American Valve property for 6:45 p.m. on July 9, 2018 was made by Trustee Ellis and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve authorizing the DPW Superintendent to develop bid specs and go to bid on re-paving Elm Street, Freleigh Place, Hillcrest Street and a portion of Matthew Lane with bids due at 4 p.m. on July 5, 2018 was made by Trustee Ellis and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the request from the Town of Coxsackie for sewer hook-up for the new Town Hall/Highway Garage out of the Village’s excess capacity and direct Delaware Engineering to review and seek permission from the DEC was made by Trustee Ellis and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve Christopher Chimento, Linda Friel, Daniel Kohler and Carol Metz as candidates to the Article 10 Siting Board for the Hecate Company submitted solar project was made by Trustee Ellis and seconded by Trustee Hanse. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted no. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the request received from Cindy Brooks of 231 Mansion Street to remove penalties in the amount of $ 162.85 from the water/sewer account due to the fact that there was a fire deeming the building condemned and the bill was misplaced was made by Trustee Ellis and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A roll call vote was taken on Resolution No. 122018 for Standard Workday and Reporting for Appointed Officials-Alternate Planning Board Member-Jarrett M. Lane. Mayor Evans voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. 

Mayor Evans swore in Ryan Maisenbacher as Police Officer. 

A motion to approve water/sewer adjustments from May 1-31, 2018 was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Ellis. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the bills on General Fund Abstract #13, vouchers 937-995 totaling $222,174.59; Water Fund Abstract #13, vouchers 374-391 totaling $ 39,026.63; Sewer Fund Abstract #13, vouchers 357-379 totaling $ 27,978.46 was made by Trustee Ringwald and seconded by Trustee Ellis. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve the bills on General Fund Abstract #1, vouchers 1-63 totaling $ 41,970.10; Water Fund Abstract #1, vouchers 1-5 totaling $ 4,237.14; Sewer Fund Abstract #1, vouchers 1-7 totaling $ 12,114.56; Capital Projects Fund Abstract #1, voucher 1 totaling $ 92,836.67 was made by Trustee Ellis and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried.

Public Comment Period

Jeff Haas asked what the new camera outside of the building will be for.

Mayor Evans stated that when people sell or purchase items online, such as ebay etc., they can have a safe meeting place to exchange the money and goods.  

Brian Wallace asked if the Mansion Street sidewalk extension will be done this year. 

Mayor Evans stated that the Mansion Street sidewalk extension will be done this year, most likely towards the end of August. He said that he is not sure about eliminating the drainage grates in front of Mr. Wallace’s property. 

Brian Wallace asked if there was anything being done on the 14-16 South River Street building restoration.

Mayor Evans stated that he met and talked with Delaware Engineering today and that hopefully this fall there will be work done. He said that he would like to see permanent bathrooms on the lower level for people who come to the park to use. 

Trustee Ellis stated that he would like to let Mr. Wallace know that the DPW made a patch in the Mansion Street sidewalk in between the gas station and D.M. Hamilton Firehouse. 

Mayor Evans stated that he would like to address a matter with Oddvar and Barbara Karlsen of 95 South River Street who happen to be present. He understands that they have a 3 unit apartment building and have had an ongoing problem with getting excessively high water/sewer bills. The Water Department has changed the remote meter, last in late 2016, and the guys have gone and inspected for leaks but have found nothing. 
Oddvar Karlsen stated that there are no leaks or plumbing issues. 
Mayor Evans stated that he understands that the Village Office has run a data log with the new meter installed in late January of this year showing that the water was being used in large amounts. 
Barbara Karlsen stated that in February they wrote a letter to the Board asking for their account to be inspected further. 
Mayor Evans stated that it was at that time the Board agreed to send Joe Myers and Tom Wallbank to the property to look at the meter once again and check for leaks in the building. It is his understanding that they went in mid-March of this year, and nothing was found out of the ordinary, but there was a conversation with the Mr. Karlsen about an outside garden hose that was left running. 
Oddvar Karlsen stated that the hose was only a trickle and was replaced. He said that if it was running during the winter time there would have been ice. 
Barbara Karlsen stated that since then nothing was done with the account until $ 10,386.98 got levied to their tax bill.  They are upset since they can’t afford it. 

Mayor Evans stated that no adjustments can be made to their account as of right now, until it is researched further, and had he noticed he would have asked to hold them from the levy. He said that the Village will start by replacing their current meter with a new radio read meter and test the old meter at the Village’s cost as soon as possible. 
Trustee Ellis thanked Doreen Beachler for her help in setting up the 1st Grader Day, and also thanked Dawn Smith and the rest of the Hoot of the Owl crew for their help in putting up the owls and stands. 

A motion to enter into Executive Session to discuss personnel matters was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Ellis. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to exit Executive Session and return to the Board Meeting was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Ellis. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

[bookmark: _GoBack]Brock Juusola of Delaware Engineering stated that the Wastewater Treatment Plant Upgrade Project has been revised to include upgrading the pump stations. Aside from that addition to the project, costs have also risen since the original estimates in 2014. Because of this the project is now estimated to be around 14.1 million dollars. He said that the Village will advertise for accepting bids on June 18th or 19th, with bids due to be open on July 18th. Construction should start in August, and will take around a year and a half for the Wastewater Treatment Plant construction. The bid notice is worded so that the contractors have a year to start the work, but once the shovel is in the ground it has to be completed in 4 months. He said that Delaware Engineering has been in contact with the Department of Corrections regarding their share of 60% of the project costs. He said that the first step is to approve the Bond Resolution to be received from the Bond Council this Thursday 6/14 and then advertise for the bids. 

No further public comments were offered.

A motion to adjourn the Board meeting was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried.

The meeting was adjourned at 9:10 p.m.

 
Respectfully submitted,



Nikki Bereznak
Clerk




